FUTURE ACCESS TO HANKLEY COMMON

REPORT OF A PUBLIC MEETING HELD ON 10 FEBRUARY 2012
Ninety six people from Elstead, Thursley, Rushmoor and other local villages turned up at the URC on a freezing February evening to discuss the closure of the DZ car park on Hankley Common and other issues concerned with access to the Common. The meeting was organised by the “Protect Access to Hankley” group (PATH) made up of local people deeply concerned by the potential threats to public access to Hankley. 

Dave Sumner Smith led the discussion with a presentation describing the historic and legal situation on Hankley, helped by contributions from Pat Murphy, John Mathisen and David Moxon. The MOD, represented on the ground by Landmarc wardens, had adopted an increasingly aggressive approach to people using the common over the past two years, even though army training and public access had co-existed peacefully for over 40 years. 
MoD originally said that the DZ car park would be replaced by one on the Polish Camp, which local people knew was unacceptable. Anxiety about future access had become acute in recent months.  The start of the PATH campaign resulted in increasing publicity and letters to Jeremy Hunt MP.  MoD had then called a meeting with Elstead and Thursley Parish Councils to start more of a dialogue with local people. Public access to the commons was to be maintained, but they were adamant that the DZ car park had to be closed so the Army could fully use the dropping zone area for training.  It was also claimed that the concentration of dog mess around the car park was damaging the SSSI, as well as being a nuisance.

The MoD sought views on three proposed alternative car parking sites, which the meeting considered in detail. The first was at the crossroads where Woolfords Lane, Truxford Lane and the bridleway to Houndown Lane intersect – about 300m from the existing car park. This was the overwhelming choice of the meeting, although concerns were expressed about  practicalities given the wet nature of the site.  A parking area on top of Houndown itself, via the entrance opposite Dye House Lane, was also considered  but this was felt to be too cut off from the main common.  Finally, the Pitch Place parking area, which was reduced a few years ago, could be restored to its former capacity. 
Alternative proposals included pursuing both the Truxford and Pitch Place areas which would disperse people more around the common.  An alternative Truxford site was suggested on drier land a little way along the bridleway to Houndown.

In discussion few people were convinced by the MoD’s arguments for closing the DZ car park but agreed that if MoD were really set on this course the best approach was constructive engagement.  The option of closing parking areas when exercises were underway was considered but rejected, as occasional closures would catch too many people unawares. People were aware of the increased level of military usage, but some pointed out that when the dropping zone was active there had also been high levels of usage. There was concern that the Hankley and Elstead commons were bearing too heavy a share of increased UK training, and some suspicion of a bigger MoD agenda. Despite the increased military training demands, it was noted that the dropping zone was to be used for filming for several months.
A number of people expressed their concerns about the way Hankley was being policed, and horse riders and dog walkers in particular said that they had been harassed by wardens over the past year for doing what they always had done. Riders would prefer to have free access but they also pointed out that it was extraordinarily difficult to find out how and where to buy the expensive permits that would allow them to ride everywhere except the dropping zone. 
The meeting agreed that PATH should go forward on the basis of these proposals and discussions.  PATH was keen to ensure that all interests were represented, including walkers, cyclists, horse riders and model aircraft flyers.  
Those at the meeting were asked to fill out a survey form about their use of the commons. This is available online on the Elstead Community website www.elstead.info/survey  as is a petition to sign on www.elstead.info/petitions  Paper survey forms can be collected from, and returned to, the veterinary surgery on Elstead Village Green or posted through the URC letter box.  Any concerns or ideas can be emailed to ProtectAccessToHankley@gmail.com.
